BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL


[image: image1.png]



Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 12 March 2012

	


	Present

	Cllr Shapland in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chugg, Mrs Chesters, Bonds, Mrs Blackmore, Cornick, Mrs Woodford, Spear and Mrs Spear.



	379/2011/12
	Apologies
	Apologies were received from Councillor Anderson, Mrs Smith, Gilbert and Lucas.



	380/2011/12
	Questions from the Public
	There were no questions received from members of the public.



	381/2011/12
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.



	382/2011/12
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Mrs Spear declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 402/2011/12, as she is a resident of Coril Head.

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest in minute number 384/2011/12 and 385/2011/12, as she is the Council representative on the Countryside Centre.

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest in minute number 402/2011/12, as she is a resident of Church Street.

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal interest in minute number 386/2011/12, as he is the Councils representative on the Small Boat Owners Association.

Council Spear declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest in minute number 402/2011/12, as he is a resident of Coril Head.



	383/2011/12
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 February be approved and signed as a correct record.

b) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 27 February 2012 be approved and signed as a correct record.

c) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee meeting held on 6 March 2012 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

(N/C)

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest.



	384/2011/12
	Countryside Centre Proposed Plans for Improvements
	The Chairman welcomed Nicola Corrigan a Trustee of the Countryside Centre and Robert Cocker the Countryside Centres architect to the meeting.

Nicola Corrigan explained that the Countryside Centre was designed and built to replicate a barn and the building inside is dark and cold, as there is no heating and limited natural light.   At present it is not possible to open the Countryside Centre in the winter months due to the cold conditions.  The purpose of the proposed improvements is to improve the design and layout of the building and make the centre more attractive to local people and visitors to the area.  The improvements will include: - 

· bringing more natural light into the building using skylights

· opening up the lobby area with a new reception 

· installing a large bay window to overlook the river Caen

· infilling the external pillars so they can be used for displays promoting areas in Braunton when the Centre is closed

· having a designated area for training/teaching encouraging local organisations and schools to use the Centre

· install heating to make the building operational all year round and not just in the warmer months

· nstall Solar panels on the southern facing side of the roof to generate its own power and be self-sufficient.

Members were concerned that these improvements might attract vandalism.  Mr Cocker explained that the area would be fairly well illuminated which would act as a deterrent to people loitering around the building.  He further explained that the Countryside Centre would like to look at the planting outside the building and possible removal of flowerbeds in the future.  The Chairman clarified that this area was not part of the Countryside Centre lease and changes to the planting areas would need to be approved by Council.

RESOLVED:  That in principle the proposed improvements to the Countryside Centre be approved and the plans be forwarded onto the Planning Authority, subject to any changes to the plans being resubmitted to the Parish Council for further approval.

(N/C)

Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest.



	385/2011/12
	Braunton Bash
	Nicola Corrigan a Trustee of the Countryside Centre explained that the Countryside Centre, Youth Centre, Museum and Surf Museum would like to hold a joint fundraising event called the ‘Braunton Bash’ on Saturday 5 May 2012 outside the Countryside Centre and Youth Centre in Caen Street car park.  The event will have tabletop sales and a green fair.  Mrs Corrigan requested if the Parish Council would grant consent for them to use Parish Council land outside the Countryside Centre for this event.

RESOLVED:  That the Council grants permission for the land outside the Countryside Centre to be used for the Braunton Bash on Saturday 5 May 2012, subject to the organisers providing a copy of their Public Liability insurance and risk assessment.

(N/C)

Councillor Bonds declared a Personal interest.



	386/2011/12
	Vellator Quay Safety – Floating Pontoon
	The Chairman welcomed Mr Gabriel the Vice-Chairman of the Small Boat Owners Association.

Mr Gabriel explained that the Small Boat Owners Association are aware of the need for the safety improvements to the quay and that the naturalisation of the quay was the only viable option.  They were however, concerned that the naturalisation of the quay would cause safety issues when loading and unloading boats in the future.  A solution to these safety issues would be for the Council to install a floating pontoon.  The Boat Owners also felt that this would enhance and encourage more use of the quay by other boat owners.  The pontoon would be divotted to the quay, which would be graded following the naturalisation the pontoon, would sit flush with the end of the quay and would rise and fall with the water level.

The Parish Council were concerned that if it were to install a floating pontoon boat owners would leave their boats moored to it making it inaccessible to those wishing to use it for the purpose of loading and unloading.  The Small Boat Owners Association felt that this could be overcome by using signage.  The Small Boat Owners Association have obtained an approximate cost of £13,000 to purchase and install a floating pontoon.  The Association does not have any funding to contribute and would request that the Parish Council include the pontoon, as part of the overall improvement scheme to the quay.  The Parish Council explained that it would need to make enquiries with the Environment Agency and Natural England before progressing this matter further.

RESOLVED:  That the Council agrees to explore the opportunity of installing a floating pontoon at Vellator Quay and that the Parish Clerk be instructed to approach the relevant agencies for further guidance.

(N/C)



	387/2011/12


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed PC Mark Langworthy to the meeting.

PC Langworthy informed Members that 15 crimes had been reported during February, these included 3 criminal damage, 5 assaults, 4 domestic incidents, 2 thefts and 1 incident involving intercepting a vehicle with empty fuel containers.

Councillor Mrs Blackmore was concerned regarding vehicles driving around at night with headlamps out.  PC Langworthy informed Members that the Police take this offence very seriously, as vehicles with headlamps out are extremely dangerous to other motorists on the road, as they can be mistaken for a motorcycle.  He explained that under the new restructuring of the police force the traffic section is now also the armed response unit.

Councillor Mrs Chesters asked PC Langworthy if the Police intended to sell their station in Braunton, as she had heard rumours in the village.  PC Langworthy confirmed that the police station in Braunton was up for sale, but with the proviso that the police can retain two rooms in the building.  Councillors were concerned regarding this news, as the police station was purpose built and sharing the building would make it difficult for the police to deal with sensitive and confidential matters.  Members were also concerned that this would further remove a local police presence in the village. 

RESOLVED:  That the Council to contact the Chief Constable at Police Headquarters Middlemoor to request an update regarding the future of the police station in Braunton.

(N/C)



	388/2011/12
	Finance
	a. The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £1,880.66.

b.  The Statement of Accounts for January and February 2012 were received and noted.
 (N/C)



	389/2011/12
	Action Sheet
	Members noted that Western Power Distribution had not yet carried out remedial works to their two utility poles in the Square and Exeter Road.

Members were concerned regarding the ongoing problems with overnight parking in the lay-by at Vellator Quay, which belongs to the Marsh Inspectors.

RESOLVED:  That

a. the Parish Clerk to chase Western Power Distribution regarding remedial works to their utility poles in The Square and Exeter Road.

b. the Council writes to the Marsh Inspectors asking what they intend to do regarding the overnight parking problems in the lay-by at Vellator Quay.

c. the action plan be updated and noted.

(N/C)



	390/2011/12
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Vice-Chairman of Planning, Councillor Bonds, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.

Councillor Spear arrived at the meeting.



	391/2011/12


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Mrs Chugg reported that Devon County Council would be placing directional signage for Caen Street car park on the existing road signs in Chaloners Road, Exeter Road and Saunton Road and would be erected a new directional sign for the car park in South Street.

Devon County Council are looking at putting double yellow lines outside the garage in Chaloners Road.  In Barton Lane there will be a yellow box or keep clear sign to improve the flow of traffic.  Double yellow lines will also be painted outside Pill Gardens in South Street.   The County Council are also looking at the design of The Square in Braunton and the difficulty with turning right out of South Street towards Barnstaple.  There have been discussions regarding moving the pedestrian crossing further up Exeter Road outside the Post Office to ease congestion during busy periods, these plans are subject to funding.

Devon County Council are currently carrying out the traffic improvement works to South Street from 12th – 22nd March South Street will be closed from Vellator Way to Barton Lane, 22nd – 30th March the road will be closed from Barton Lane to Brookfield Close and 30th  March – 6th April the road will be closed from Brookfield Close to Sings Lane.

Councillor Mrs Chugg reported that local businesses in Braunton had reported to her concerns that the pigeons in the village are causing an environmental health problem.  The owner of the property must carry out pest control on their own premises, as North Devon Council Environmental Health are not obligated to provide this service.  They will however, issue an enforcement notice on the owner of a property that is deemed to have an infestation of vermin causing an environmental health issue to the public.  



	392/2011/12
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	The Chairman report on behalf of Councillor Spear regarding the Olympic Torch Relay.   

North Devon Council has now received instructions from The London Organising Committee of the Olympic and Paralympic Games (LOCOG).  The next big announcement regarding the Olympic Relay will be on Monday 19th March – this will be to inform the public about the Street Level Route that the Olympic Torch will follow.  The names of the Community Torchbearers that have been chosen will be announced later in the month.  Schools across the UK will be able to access free learning resources linked to the Olympic Torch Relay through GET SET, the official London 2012 Education Programme.  There will also be considerable media coverage and publicity.  Meanwhile, North Devon is under a strict embargo until Monday 19th March.



	393/2011/12


	Reports from Parish Council Representatives on Outside Bodies


	RESOLVED:  That the schedule for representatives on outside bodies to report to Council be agreed, attached as Appendix A. 

	394/2011/12
	Renaming of the Memorial Gardens
	Members noted a suggestion that the Memorial Gardens should be renamed to celebrate Her Majesty the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee.  Following some discussion it was agreed that the Memorial Gardens commemorated many occasions and memorials and it would be unfair to designate the name of the gardens to just one.  It was noted that the Council would be marking the Queen’s Diamond Jubilee by planting a Jubilee Rose Bed and Jubilee Oak Tree.

RESOLVED:  That the Gardens remain called the Memorial Gardens.

(N/C)



	395/2011/12


	Community Pride


	The Parish Clerk explained that Barnstaple Town Council would require a hire charge and refundable deposit, if the Council wishes to use their litter pick equipment and tabards.  She informed Members that there is a national initiative called ‘The Big Tidy Up’ that will provide tabards and bags for free, but the Council would still need to purchase litter picks and gloves. 

RESOLVED:  That

a. the Council use the national Big Tidy Up Initiative and call their event ‘Braunton’s Big Tidy Up’.

b. the Council purchase litter picks and gloves, the Clerk to bring costs back to the next Council meeting.

c. Braunton’s Big Tidy Up to take place from Monday 14 March – Friday 18 March and Monday 28 March – Friday 1 April 2012.

(N/C)



	396/2011/12


	2012 Celebrations in Braunton


	(a). Queen’s Diamond Jubilee

RESOLVED:  That the Council adopts the notes and decision therein of the public meeting held on 21 February 2012, attached as appendix B.

(N/C)

(b). Olympic Torch Relay

The Olympic Torch Relay will be coming through Braunton and Knowle on Monday 21 May 2012.  Braunton School will be using the Recreational Ground to provide events for secondary and primary schools in Braunton to take part in. 

RESOLVED:  That the Council grants consent for Braunton School to use the Recreational Ground on Monday 21 May 2012.

(N/C)



	397/2011/12
	Snow Warden Scheme, Braunton
	The Parish Clerk reported that during the cold weather in January a resident in Knowle was unable to use the Parish Council grit, as the situation did not comply with the Snow Warden Scheme.  To prevent this from happening in the future it was suggested that the Parish Council would allow 40 bags of grit to be available to residents on requests, subject to one bag per street per year.

RESOLVED:   That the Snow Warden Scheme be amended to allow 40 bags of grit to be available to residents in Braunton.

(N/C)



	398/2011/12
	Braunton Village Fair 2012


	Members considered a draft advert for the Braunton Village Fair Programme.  It was suggested that the advert should include information regarding what the Council has achieved in the past 12 months and what it plans to do in the future.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk makes the necessary amendments and e-mails the revised advert to all Members for approval.

(N/C)



	399/2011/12
	Removal of Tree Caen car park
	The Council considered a request from a resident to remove a tree in Caen Street car park, which is overhanging her property.

RESOLVED:   That the Clerk to get a specialist tree surgeon to look at the tree and reports back to a future Council meeting.

(N/C)



	400/2011/12
	NALC Subscription
	RESOLVED: That the Clerk to obtain clarity regarding the subscription renewal fees and reports back to the next Council meeting.

(N/C)



	401/2011/12


	Chaloners Road Car Park
	The Council considered a letter dated 21 February regarding the misuse of Chaloners Road car park.  

RESOLVED:  That the Council to investigate installing a pay and display metre in Chaloners Road car park, subject to it not having any legally binding agreement to provide free parking to the Library and Vivian Moon Centre.

(N/C)

Councillors Spear and Mrs Spear declared a Personal and Prejudicial interest and left the meeting.  Councillor Mrs Shapland declared a Personal interest.



	402/2011/12
	Speed Restrictions in Braunton
	Members considered a request from residents of Braunton for the Parish Council to support a 20 MPH speed limit from Wrafton to Georgeham Cross and ‘Access Only’ from the Hillsview Roadabout to the junction of Silver Street and Church Street.  There was no discussion on this item as it is a County Council issue and it was therefore

RESOLVED:   That the residents’ suggestions be forwarded onto Devon County Council Highways.

(N/C)



	403/2011/12
	Museum of British Surfing Planters
	The Council considered a request from the Museum of British Surfing to replace the concrete planters outside the Youth Centre with timber rectangular planters. 

RESOLVED:  That the Council allows the concrete planters to be replaced with timber planters, subject to an annual review and they provide more information regarding size and material.

(N/C)



	404/2011/12
	Hire of Recreational Ground
	RESOLVED:  That Anderton and Rowland Fun Fair be granted permission to use the Recreational Ground for commercial purposes from Monday 25 June until Sunday 8 July 2012, but they are not to provide public parking on the Recreational Ground as part of this hire.

(N/C)



	405/2011/12
	Hire of the Village Green
	a. RESOLVED: That Christian Aid be granted permission to use the Village Green on 11 May 2012 between 5 am – 7 pm to celebrate Christian Aid week.

b. RESOLVED: That Leonard Chesire Disability be granted permission to use the Village Green on 9 August 2012 to hold a Fete.

(N/C)



	406/2011/12
	Items to Note
	Items (a) – (i) were noted.


IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (1) and (3).

	407/2011/12
	Parish Field Lease
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Property Committee Councillor Mrs Spear to report on this matter.  Councillor Mrs Spear reported that at a Property Working Party meeting it was recommended that the Council lease the parish field to Devon County Council for a period of 21 years, subject to certain restrictive covenants, which she read out to Members.

RESOLVED:  That the Council agrees to lease the parish field to Devon County Council, subject the restrictive covenants as agreed.

(N/C)

 

	408/2011/12
	Complaint Against Member of Staff
	The Parish Clerk reported that a complaint had been received against staff number 14.  The complaint has been fully investigated and the complainant informed of the outcome, no further action is required.




Part 1

	409/2011/12
	Flood Defence Improvements, Braunton
	RESOLVED:  That 

a. the Environment Agency’s plans for the parish field be approved.

b. a mixture of lavender and heathers to be planted outside the new Memorial Shelter.

c. the flagpoles to be re-erected as specified on the plan and that that they be an equal distance apart.

(N/C) 


The meeting closed at 10.13 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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